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DUVAL COUNTY ELECTION ADVISORY PANEL 
EARLY VOTING SITES ON COLLEGE CAMPUSES

 MEETING MINUTES 
These minutes are unofficial until reviewed and approved by the 

Election Advisory Panel at a future meeting
August 20, 2018
4:00 p.m.
Conference Room A
4st Floor, City Hall

117 West Duval Street

Attendance: Council Members Garrett Dennis and Anna Lopez Brosche; Colleen Hampsey – Council Research Division; Sandra Lane-Smith-ECA; Jason Teal- Office of General Counsel; Kim Taylor- Counsel Auditor’s Office; Mike Hogan- Supervisor of Elections

Election Advisory Panel Members: Ingrid Montgomery, Daniel Henry, Robert Phillips, Jon McGowan (via telephone), and Toni Alfred
For all other attendees, see attendance sheet.
Topic: Expansion of early voting sites on college campuses
Convened: 4:06 pm
Council Member Dennis convened and explained the purpose of the meeting. In July of  2018, a federal judge ruled that Governor Scott’s Administration policy to bar early voting sites on college campuses was unconstitutional, discriminatory based on age and placed an undue burden on voters. This court ruling is not a mandate to open campus early voting sites, but it “removes the handcuffs” from county elections supervisors and “restores their discretion” in determining early voting sites. Councilman Dennis emphasized the importance of open access to polling sites, making voting convenient for voters and providing opportunities for students to vote. All of the meeting attendees introduced themselves for the record.
Two possible sites have been up for discussion with Duval SOE Mike Hogan, the University of North Florida (which in 2017 had 16, 491 students, 3400 of whom live on campus, and approximately 1800 faculty and employees) and Edward Waters College (which has just under 1000 students and already is an established polling site on Election Day). Councilman Dennis said that if there is a will, there is a way to expand early voting sites to college campuses. 

Supervisor of Elections Mike Hogan explained that there is not a mandate from the recent court ruling to expand early voting to college campuses and that there are already numerous locations in the city for early voting. Mr. Hogan mentioned when the University of Central Florida in Orlando opened an early voting site on their campus in 2014, the turnout was low and the site was not used in subsequent elections. SOE Hogan went on to list several obstacles to opening early voting sites on campuses before the November election: parking and security at UNF, the cost for staffing, the timely purchase of equipment, managing the threat to cybersecurity from the Russians, and the questionable necessity of additional early voting sites. Through his preliminary assessment, Mr. Hogan determined that expanding early voting sites to college campuses prior to the November election would be logistically impossible and suggested vote-by-mail or student bussing to existing sites as alternatives. Councilman Dennis indicated that he could secure funding through City Council and that providing access to early voting, even to just one voter, is imperative.
The floor was opened to public comment and several attendees spoke in support of expanding early voting sites to engage with young voters and also voiced concerns about how placing limitations on polling sites disenfranchises voters. House District Representative Tracie Davis offered her assistance in any logistical challenges to early voting site expansion. After listening to the attendees, Mr. Hogan said that it would be impossible to make arrangements for two new sites before the August primary election but that he would see what could be done to implement a plan before the November election. Councilman Dennis encouraged SOE Hogan to be a trailblazer for campus early voting in Florida and make all efforts to make it happen before November. Regarding the November election, Mr. Hogan indicated that he was hesitant to make any promises that all of the logistical concerns could be worked out in time, but that he would give it the “old college try” (pun intended). 
Adjourned: 5:08 pm
Next meeting
The next Election Advisory Panel meeting will be on September 12th.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 5:08 p.m.
Minutes: Colleen Hampsey, Council Research
Posted 8.21.18 2:00 pm
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